NUTLEY BOARD OF EDUCATION

and the

EDUCATION ASSOCIATION OF NUTLEY (Custodial Unit)

July 1, 2007 - June 30, 2010

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ANTICLL		PAGE
ARTICLE I	- RECOGNITION	1
ARTICLE II	- NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE	1
ARTICLE III	- GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	1
ARTICLE IV	- DISABILITY AND CHILD CARE LEAVES	3
ARTICLE V	- EMPLOYMENT STATUS	3
ARTICLE VI	- OVERTIME	4
ARTICLE VII	- CALL-OUT TIME	5
ARTICLE VIII	- WORK CLOTHES AND MATERIAL	5
ARTICLE IX	- LEAVES OF ABSENCE	6
ARTICLE X	- HOLIDAYS	8
ARTICLE XI	- VACATIONS	8
ARTICLE XII	- PAYROLL DEDUCTION OF ASSOCIATION DU	ES 11
ARTICLE XIII	- AGENCY FEE	12
ARTICLE XIV	- PROMOTION, ASSIGNMENT, TRANSFER	14
ARTICLE XV	- INSURANCE	15
ARTICLE XVI	- EVALUATIONS	16
ARTICLE XVII	- MISCELLANEOUS	16
ARTICLE XVIII	- COMPENSATION	19
ARTICLE XIX	- SALARY GUIDE PLACEMENT;	
	IMPLEMENTATION: STIPENDS: LONGEVITY.	22
ARTICLE XX	- SEPARABILITY AND SAVINGS	24
ARTICLE XXI	- NON-DISCRIMINATION	24
ARTICLE XXII	- MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	24
ARTICLE XXIII	- FULLY BARGAINED AGREEMENT	. 25
ARTICLE XXIV	- ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES	. 25
ARTICLE XXV	- DURATION OF AGREEMENT	26

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION

The Board recognizes the Education Association of Nutley (EAN) as the sole exclusive representative for purposes of collective bargaining with regard to terms and conditions of employment for all custodians, groundskeepers and maintenance staff employed by the Nutley Board of Education. Excluded shall be managerial personnel.

ARTICLE II - NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE

- A. The Board and Association recognize that the herein described procedure requires the good faith effort on both sides to reach agreement. To this end the parties agree to exchange proposals for a successor agreement and shall thereafter commence meeting at a mutually satisfactory place and time. The parties agree to bargain in accordance with Chapter 123, Public Laws of New Jersey.
- B. This agreement shall not be modified in whole or in part by the parties except by an instrument in writing duly executed by the Board and Association.

ARTICLE III - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. Definitions:

A grievance is a complaint by an employee or the Association that there has been a violation of or improper or unjust interpretation of this Agreement.

B. Procedure:

A grievance shall be filed within thirty (30) work days of the occurrence, or within (30) work days after the individual should have reasonably known of its occurrence. All grievances should be filed at the appropriate level. Failure to act within this time shall be considered an abandonment of the grievance. Timelines may be extended by mutual agreement.

1 Level 1

A grievance shall first be addressed to the principal or immediate supervisor. The grievant shall state the alleged violation and remedy sought. The principal or supervisor shall review the grievance and respond within ten (10) working days.

2. Level 2

If a grievance is not resolved at Level 1, it shall be submitted to the Business Administrator or designee in writing within ten (10) working days of determination at Level 1. The Business Administrator shall issue a written response within ten (10) working days of receipt of the grievance.

3. Level 3

Grievances not resolved at Level 2 shall be submitted to the Superintendent of Schools in writing within ten (10) working days of the decision at Level 2. The Superintendent shall issue a written response within fifteen (15) working days of receipt of the grievance.

4. Level 4

If the grievant is not satisfied with the decision of the Superintendent at Level 3, the grievance shall be submitted in writing to the Board of Education within ten (10) working days of receipt of the Superintendent's response at Level 3. The Board of Education shall make a final determination in writing no later that twenty (20) working days from receipt of the grievance. Upon a written request, the employee shall be entitled to a hearing before the Board. In such an instance the twenty (20) days shall run from the hearing.

- 5. In the event an employee is dissatisfied with the determination of the Board, she/he shall have the right to request arbitration by filing a written request for arbitration with the Board within fifteen (15) days following its determination. In such event both the Board and the Association shall each designate an arbitrator within fifteen (15) days thereafter. If the parties are unable to agree on an arbitrator within fifteen (15) days, the Association shall file with the Public Employment Relations Commission (PERC). The arbitrator shall be selected in accordance with PERC procedures. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the Board and the employee, and shall be enforceable in any court of competent jurisdiction. The arbitrator shall consider and decide only the issues presented to him/her and shall add nothing to, nor subtract anything from the explicit terms of the agreement. The cost of the arbitrators' services shall be shared equally by the Board and the Association, but both shall bear their own other costs.
- 6. In any case, where a grievance is based upon the direct order, ruling or determination of the Superintendent, the aggrieved employee may appeal directly to the Board within ten (10) working days of the time when same has been brought to the employee's attention, by filing with the Board in writing setting forth:
 - a. the order, ruling or determination complained of;
 - b. the basis of the complaint;
 - c. a request for a hearing if a hearing is desired.

A copy of the above shall be served upon the Superintendent and Association who shall have the right to reply in writing thereto. A copy of such replies shall be served upon the aggrieved employee. The procedure for processing such grievance shall be the same as that set forth above.

7. Miscellaneous

- a. An employee processing a grievance shall be assured freedom from restraint, interference, coercion, discrimination or reprisal.
- b. All documents related to the processing of a grievance will be kept apart from the employee's personnel file.
- c. The employee shall have the right to present his/her own appeal or to designate a representative to appear with him/her at any step of his/her appeal.

ARTICLE IV- DISABILITY AND CHILD CARE LEAVES

- A. Requests from staff for leaves of absence on account of temporary disability shall be granted in accordance with applicable federal and state law and regulation, as well as the following guidelines:
 - 1. Disability leave of absence shall be supported by a physician's certificate attesting to the period of disability.
 - 2. Accumulated sick days may be utilized during the disability period.
 - 3. Except as otherwise required by law, a nontenured employee shall be entitled to a leave only up to the expiration of his/her contract.
 - 4. An employee may be relieved from duty if he/she cannot obtain a physician's certificate that he/she is medically able to continue working or for other reasons applicable to all employees under Title 18A.
- B. A request from a non-probationary custodian for an extended leave of absence due to childcare or adoption of a child shall be acted on individually by the Board upon the recommendation of the Superintendent. Such leaves shall be granted consistent with federal and state law. Applications for leave beyond statutory requirements which are received by April 1 of the initial leave year or thirty (30) days following the date of birth or adoption of the child, whichever is later, shall be granted for the subsequent full school year. No further extension shall be granted.

ARTICLE V - EMPLOYMENT STATUS

- A. All new employees shall serve a probationary period of three (3) months.
- B. No permanent employee shall be disciplined, reduced in salary for disciplinary purposes, suspended, non-renewed, or dismissed without just cause.

- C. <u>Seniority</u> In the event of a reduction in force the staff shall be reduced in reverse order of seniority. Seniority is determined by length of service to the district first, and time in title second. Employees may only exercise "bumping rights" over staff in the categories of custodian and/or grounds keeper personnel. Where length of service is identical between two or more employees the Board shall determine who is retained.
- D. Employees shall be hired on a year to year basis. Employees to be discharged during the term of the contract shall receive forty-five (45) days' notice. For non-renewal at the end of the contract a forty-five (45) days notice is required.
- E. In the event that the Board of Education replaces any Unit positions by virtue of subcontracting or privatization, any employees who are terminated as a result of this action shall be entitled to receive two months' compensation at the salary rate paid as of the time of termination. In addition, health, dental and prescription benefits will continue for two months on the same terms as active employees.

ARTICLE VI - OVERTIME

- A. Overtime shall be computed for all time worked in excess of forty (40) hours in one (1) week at one and one-half (1-1/2) times the hourly rate of pay. An employee shall be paid at twice the normal rate of pay (double time) after working fourteen(14)consecutive hours (excluding lunch). This amount will be paid for any time worked that day beyond the fourteen(14) consecutive hours.
- B. All vacations, holidays and other paid leave days contained in this Agreement shall be considered as if worked for the purposes of calculating overtime during any work week. Holidays shall be paid at double time. The holidays referred to shall be limited to Christmas Eve, Christmas Day, New Years Eve, New Years Day, Good Friday, Easter, Memorial Day, Thanksgiving Day, Labor Day and July 4th. There shall be a total of ten holidays paid at this rate.
- C. Management agrees to attempt to distribute overtime as equitably as possible over the year. Both parties acknowledge that overtime runs with a building. The Board shall maintain an overtime list for each of the following jobs locations: Each school location and the maintenance/grounds garage. Special skills overtime shall be given to employees with those qualifications (examples: plumbing, electrician). This time shall be credited toward their overtime.
- D. 1. Contracted employees will be given preference in being assigned to overtime work for after-school events, weekend events and holiday events when it is determined by the administration that overtime coverage is necessary.
 - 2. Overtime work which may occur as a result of replacing absent employees may be assigned to contracted employees if the administration finds that such assignment(s) is in the best interest of the school district.

- E. Employees' overtime on cards submitted by the end of the month will be paid the 15th of the next month. Employees' overtime on cards submitted by the 15th of the month will be paid by the 30th of the same month. In December the overtime cards must be submitted by December 5 to be paid in the second check.
- F. Enclosed with each employee's paycheck shall be a copy of the time card that Reflects the overtime pay included in that paycheck.

ARTICLE VII - CALL-OUT TIME

- A. Any employee recalled to work at a time which is not connected to the beginning or end of his/her regular shift shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours' pay at the rate of one and one half (1-1/2) time the hourly rate. If any employee remains on assignment after a regular shift, payment shall be only for actual time worked.
- B. For a regularly scheduled assignment on a Saturday or Sunday where the scheduled organization fails to appear, the employee shall be eligible for the call out minimum.

ARTICLE VIII- WORK CLOTHES AND MATERIAL

- A. Employees will be provided up to \$150 each for each year of the agreement to purchase work-related footwear. Procedures for purchasing footgear or receiving reimbursement for same will follow the normal processes established by the Business office.
- B. Each year quality employee uniforms shall be provided as follows: four (4) regular shirts, four (4) t-shirts, two(2) sweatshirts, three (3) pairs of shorts, three (3) pairs of work pants or in place of one (1) pants and one (1) shirt, a pair of coveralls. All employees are required to wear district approved uniforms while on duty.
- C. Female employees may substitute three (3) pairs of slacks and four (4) blouses.
- D. 1. Grounds crew and maintenance will receive outer coats for cold weather every other year.
 - 2. All other employees shall be entitled to an outer coat once every three years.
- E. The Board will provide rain gear for all employees. The style and design of said rain gear will be approved by the administration. Rain gear will be replaced when the Board deems it necessary.
- F. Employees who may be required to perform asbestos operation and maintenance activities pursuant to AHERA law shall be provided with all necessary equipment and protective clothing. This equipment and clothing shall be of a quality sufficient to ensure the safety of each employee.

G. The Board will reimburse an employee up to a maximum of \$300 per occurrence if the employee's eyeglasses or external hearing aid is damaged as a result of an employment related accident The Board will make payment in the event the loss is not covered by the district's worker's compensation insurance or other insurance that may be available. Employees must report any loss of this type immediately as in the reporting of any employment related injury.

ARTICLE IX - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Funeral

- 1. In the case of the death of a member of the immediate family (spouse, father, mother, brother, sister, child, father-in-law, mother-in-law), wherever domiciled, or any relative domiciled in the custodian's residence, no deduction in salary will be made for a period not to exceed five (5) consecutive days, one day of which shall be the day of death or the day of burial.
- 2. In the case of the death of a grandparent, nephew, niece, uncle, aunt, sister-in-law, or brother-in-law, not domiciled in the same residence, no deductions in salary will be made for absence on the day of the funeral.

B. Sick Leave

- 1. Employees shall receive twelve (12) sick leave days per year for absence because of personal disability or illness.
- Sick leave is defined as absence from duty because of personal disability due
 to illness or injury or because of exclusion from school by the medical
 authorities on account of a contagious disease or being quarantined for such
 a disease in the immediate household.
- 3. If an employee is absent, a doctor's certificate may be requested by the administration and shall be produced within five (5) days before any pay is deducted. If a doctor's certificate is not produced, the employee consents to a payroll deduction for the absence.
- 4. The Business Administrator may at any time require proof of illness of an employee on sick leave whenever such a requirement appears reasonable to the Business Administrator.
- 5. Upon return from sick leave, the Board of Education may require an employee to submit a certificate of a physician stating that the employee is fit to return to full duty.
- 6. Each employee shall be notified each September of the amount of accumulated sick days to date.

- 7. Sick time may be accumulated according to the provisions of 18A.
- 8. An employee shall be paid for unused sick days at the rate of \$50 per day for a maximum of 125 days upon actual retirement (not vesting) after ten (10) years of employment by the Board.
- 9. If an employee who has been employed in the Nutley School District for at Least ten (10) years should die while under contract, the current rate of pay for sick days up to one hundred twenty-five (125) days will be paid to the estate.

C. Personal Leave

 a. A total of five (5) days personal leave without deductions in salary during a year may be granted by the Superintendent of Schools and/or Secretary/ Business Administrator to an employee.

Listed as reasons for a personal leave are the following:

- 1. Illness in immediate family
- 2. Death of a close friend or relative not covered in paragraph A above (1 absence)
- 3. Business appointment
- 4. Household emergency
- 5. Marriage (1 absence)
- Religious holidays
- 7. Personal to staff member(1 absence only)

The personal day listed in subsection 7 above may not be taken on any workday immediately before or after a vacation day, holiday, or other personal day listed in subsections 1 through 6 above.

- b. 1. Employees hired after July 1, 1992 will be eligible for up to three personal days per year during the first three years of employment under the same procedures as other buildings and grounds employees. An employee hired during the year will not become eligible for the five day allotment until July 1 of the third year of his/her employment.
 - 2. Any unused personal leaves shall be added to the sick leaves of the employee for the following year. The maximum number of sick days that may be accumulated in any one (1) year is a total of fifteen (15) days.

- Temporary leaves of absence without pay for illness or family leave shall be available as required under applicable federal or state law.
 Other temporary leaves of absence with or without pay may be granted by the Board for good reason.
- 4. All employees covered by this agreement will be excused from work with pay on any day jury duty is served regardless of the employee's shift.

ARTICLE X - HOLIDAYS

- A. The work year shall be the same as that adopted by the Board for all twelve (12) month employees.
- B. In the event that any of the holidays occur during an employee's vacation period, the day so recognized shall not be counted as part of the employee's vacation. In such instances, the employee shall have available an additional vacation day.
- C. On the day before Thanksgiving and on the last work day before the Christmas recess, if the district schedules a single-session day, then all employees whose work day commences at 7:30 a.m. or before, shall be permitted to leave at 2:00 p.m. Employees whose workday commences after 7:30 a.m. shall be allowed to leave 2 hours earlier than their regular quitting time.
- D. Any work days in February or April when schools are closed for pupils as a result of school vacations will be a work day for employees of seven and one-half hours (excluding lunch),
- E. Summer hours shall begin on July 1 and continue through Labor Day.

 All employees shall be permitted to leave one half (½) hour early on Fridays.

ARTICLE XI - VACATIONS

- A. Vacations with pay, for twelve month employees employed prior to July 1, 1992, shall be as follows:
 - 1. Anyone employed for a period of one (1) year or less, prior to July 1 of any year, shall receive one-half (1/2) day vacation for each month with a maximum of five (5) days. To be credited with one-half (1/2) day vacation for the month, the employment must begin prior to the 15th of said month.
 - 2. Anyone employed more than one (1) year, prior to July 1 and less than three (3) years, shall receive then (10) days vacation.

- 3. Anyone employed three (3) years or more, prior to July 1, shall receive ten (10) days vacations, plus one-half (1/2) day for each month in excess of three (3) years of service, with a maximum of fifteen (15) days. The fifteen (15) days vacation will be given through seven (7) years of service.
- 4. Anyone employed more than seven (7) years prior to July 1 shall received fifteen (15) days vacation, plus one-half (1/2) day for each month in excess of seven (7) years of service, with a maximum of twenty (20) days.
- B. Employees hired after July 1, 1992 will be eligible for vacation on the following basis:
 - 1. If an employee is employed less than one (1) year prior to July 1 of any year he/she shall receive one-half (1/2) vacation day for each month with a maximum of five (5) days. To be credited with one-half (1/2) day vacation for the month, the employment must begin prior to the 15th of said month.
 - 2. Once an employee has completed at least one (1) year's service as of July 1, he/she shall receive ten (10) days vacation.
 - 3. Additional vacation days will be granted to employees on the following basis:
 - a. After 6 years 15 days
 - b. After 11 years 16 days
 - c. After 12 years 17 days
 - d. After 13 years 18 days
 - e. After 14 years 19 days
 - f. After 15 years 20 days
- C. Any employee who has completed twenty-five (25) years of employment will receive twenty-two (22) vacation days per year.
- D. 1. Vacation for Resigning Employees: In order to be eligible for a vacation in any one year, employment must be for at least three (3) months after July prior to date of resignation. Vacation will be prorated on the following basis: 25% for three (3) months; 50% for six (6) months; 75% for nine (9) months.
 - 2. Active Employees: In order to be eligible for a vacation in any one year, employment must be for at least three (3) months after July 1. Vacations will be pro-rated on the following bases -- 25% three (3) months; 50% six (6) months; 75% nine (9) months. It is recommended these vacations be taken

during regularly scheduled vacation periods and at the discretion of the Business Administrator if other dates are requested.

- E. In computing the salary for a period less than ten (10) days of all employees engaged and paid on a 12-month basis, 1/240 of a year's salary shall constitute a day's pay, regardless of the number of days in the month in which the vacation is allowed. If a person is entitled to ten (10) days vacation, one-half (1/2) month's salary shall be paid.
- F. Credit will be given employees transferred from a 10-month position to a 12-month position by action of the Nutley Board of Education by multiplying the number of years of employment by 10 -- giving the total number of months employed. Divide this by 12, i.e., 10 months for six (6) years -- 60 months, divided by 12 months equals five (5) full years of credit. The vacation shall then be granted according to this Article.
- G. Seniority shall be a factor to be considered when establishing vacation schedules.
- H. Twelve (12) month custodians shall generally take vacations subject to the approval of the Business Administrator.
- The Business Administrator shall solicit each February a tentative schedule\
 from employees. The employees shall be notified of acceptance prior to April 1.
 - 2. Employees shall be eligible to take no more than two(2) weeks of vacation time during the school year if they apply for it. However, applications for vacation time during the school year must be requested at the time of the original application. The request will be reviewed by the Business Administrator who will have the discretion to grant it or not on a case-by-case Basis, and in accordance with the guidelines and/or procedures established by the Business Administrator. The decision to grant the request will not be subject to the grievance procedure, however, the employee shall have the right to appeal the decision of the Business Administrator to the Superintendent of Schools for final disposition.
- J. If an employee has been scheduled for vacation days and illness or any personal business interferes with his/her personal vacation plans, the scheduled vacation days are still counted as vacation days taken except that an employee who was absent for at least five (5) consecutive days prior to his/her vacation may, at the employee's option, reschedule the vacation days. In the event of extenuating circumstances that occur which affect the employee's scheduled vacation, the employee may request that the Secretary/Business Administrator reschedule the affected days. The Secretary/Business Administrator will have the discretion to grant or not grant this request, and his/her decision shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.
 - K. Probationary employees who received permanent status by action of the Board

shall be considered as employees from the initial date of hire and shall accrue vacation time as outlined in this Article. An employee who does not satisfactorily complete his/her probationary period shall not be entitled to any vacation.

- L. In the In the event of the death of an employee prior to the collection of earned vacations pay, payment of the earned vacation pay amount will be made to the estate of the employee.
- M. An employee shall have the right to request utilization ten (10) vacation days that have been earned or are being earned prior to June 30 of each year, provided that the employee has been employed by the Board for at least three years.

The nature of the request must be related to a personal hardship and also due to the fact that the employee has already utilized his/her regular vacation time and available personal days.

The request will be reviewed by the School Business Administrator who will have the discretion to grant it or not on a case-by-case basis. The decision to grant the request will not be subject to the grievance procedure, however, the employee shall have the right to appeal the decision of the School Business Administrator to the Superintendent of Schools for final disposition.

If any employee who has been granted a request to utilize unearned vacation days in the manner cited above should no longer be employed by the Board, then the value of any unearned vacation days that were taken shall be deducted from his/her salary.

ARTICLE XII - PAYROLL DEDUCTION OF ASSOCIATION DUE

- A. The Board agrees to deduct from the salaries of its employees dues for the Education Association of Nutley, the New Jersey Education Association, the National Education Association and the Essex County Education Association as said employees individually and voluntarily authorize the Board to deduct. Such deduction shall be made in compliance with Chapter 310, Public Laws of 1967 (N.J.S.A. 52:14-15.9(e) and under the rules established by the State Department of Education. Said monies, together with records of any corrections, shall be transmitted to the treasurer of the Education Association of Nutley by the 15th of each month following the monthly pay period in which the deductions were made. The Association treasurer shall disburse such monies to the appropriate association or associations.
- B. Each of the associations named above shall certify to the Board, in writing, the current rate of its membership dues. Any association which shall change the rate of its membership dues shall give the Board written notice sixty (60) days prior to the effective date of such change.
- C. The Board agrees to deduct from employees' salary money for local, state and/or

national association services and programs as said employees individually and voluntarily authorize the Board to deduct and to transmit the monies promptly to such association or associations. (Deductions will be discontinued only if notice of withdrawal is filed as of July 1 and January 1, succeeding the date on which notice of withdrawal is filed. Notice of withdrawal must be filed at least sixth [60] days prior to July 1 and January 1.)

ARTICLE XIII - AGENCY FEE

A. If any employee included in the Recognition Clause does not become a member of the Association during any membership year (i.e., from September 1 to the following August 31) which is covered in whole or in part by this Agreement, said employee will be required to pay a representation fee to the Association for that membership year. The purpose of this fee will be to offset the employee's per capita cost of services rendered by the Association as majority representative. The Association agrees to have in place a demand and return system.

B. 1. Notification:

Prior to the beginning of each membership year, the Association will notify the Board in writing of the amount of the regular membership dues, initiation fees and assessments charged by the Association to its own members for that membership year. The representation fee to be paid by nonmembers will be determined by the Association in accordance with the law.

2. Legal Maximum:

In order to adequately offset the per capita cost of services rendered by the Association as majority representative, the representation fee should be equal in amount to the regular membership dues, initiation fees, and assessments charged by the Association to its own members, and the representation fee shall be eighty-five (85%) of the amount, as the maximum presently allowed by law. If the law is changed in this regard, the amount of representation fee automatically will be increased to the maximum allowed; said increase to become effective as of the beginning of the Association membership year immediately following the effective date of the change.

C. 1. Notification:

Once during each membership year covered in whole or in part by this Agreement, the Association will submit to the Board a list of those employees who have not become members of the Association for the then current membership year. The Board will deduct from the salaries of such employees, in accordance with paragraph 2 below, the full amount of the representation fee and promptly will transmit the amount so deducted to the Association.

2. Termination of Employment:

If an employee who is required to pay a representation fee terminates his or her employment with the Board before the Association has received the full amount of the representation fee to which it is entitled under this Article, the Board will deduct the unpaid portion of the fee from the last paycheck paid to said employee during the membership year in question.

3. Payroll Deduction Schedule:

Except as otherwise provided in this Article, the mechanics for the deduction of representation fees and the transmission of such fees to the Association will, as nearly as possible, be the same as those under the deduction and transmission of regular membership dues to the Association.

4. Changes:

The Association will notify the Board in writing of any changes in the list provided for in paragraph 1 above and/or the amount of the representation fee, and such changes will be reflected in any deductions made more than ten (10) days after the Board received said list.

5. New Employees:

On or about the last day of the month, beginning with the month this Agreement becomes effective, the Board will submit to the Association a list of all employees who began their employment in a bargaining unit position during the preceding thirty (30) day period. The list will include names, job titles and dates of employment.

D. 1. Liability:

The Association agrees to indemnify and hold the Board harmless against any liability in damages or legal fees which may arise by reason of any action taken by the Board in complying with the provisions of this Article, provided that:

- a. the Board gives the Association timely notice in writing of any claim, demand, suit or other form of liability in regard to which it will seek to implement this paragraph; and
- b. if the Association so requests in writing, the Board will cooperate fully with the Association in gathering evidence, securing witnesses, and in all other aspects of said defense.

2. Exception:

It is expressly understood that paragraph 1 above will not apply to any claim, demand, suit or other form of liability which may arise as a result of any type of willful misconduct by the Board or the Board's imperfect execution of the obligation imposed upon it by this Article.

ARTICLE XIV - PROMOTION, ASSIGNMENT, TRANSFER

- A. 1. When a vacancy occurs in the district, the Board shall post a notice in each building at a place visible to the work staff and shall mail a copy to the Association President. Said notice shall outline the title of the position, the salary, the requirement of the position and the conditions upon which an application may be made.
- B. 1. Employees shall be given a notice of assignment and provided a job description associated with the assignment. Any change in assignment of an employee shall be made only after a conference with the employee.
 - 2. An employee promoted, transferred or reassigned shall not lose seniority or other benefits as a result of said change. An employee who does not successfully complete a sixty (60) day trial period to the Board's satisfaction shall be returned to his/her previous classification.
- C. Except in cases of emergency, employees who are assigned to the day shift will begin their assignments no earlier than 6:00 a.m. and no later than 8:30 a.m. Night shift employees will begin their assignments no earlier than 2:00 p.m. and no later than 4:00 p.m., except that the Board reserves the right to adjust work shift hours for not more than 1/3 of the total number of Unit employees that were employed as of June 30, 1995. when in the Board's judgment it is necessary to do so. This provision shall not be applicable to any existing work shift hours that overlap the normal day and night shifts, or part-time employees normally working less than 20 hours per week, nor shall it apply to any adjustment that is made with the consent of the employee(s) and the approval of the Business Administrator or his designee. This provision shall also not apply to any position that becomes vacant or is established during this agreement. The current practice of adjusting work shifts during the regular school vacation periods or on the day immediately preceding the Christmas vacation or days just prior to the end of the academic year shall not be affected the above. When, in the Board's judgment, it is necessary to modify shift reporting times, an attempt will be made to obtain volunteers. however, specific circumstances may dictate the need to designate specific personnel. Nothing in this provision shall affect the right of the Board to assign overtime, as the need, in its judgment, arises.

ARTICLE XV - INSURANCE

- A. The Board shall provide a Traditional Plan equal to or better that the current New Jersey State Health Benefits Traditional Plan. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as limiting the right of the Board of Education to change carriers at some future date.
- B. The Board shall pay the full premium for employee and his or her dependents, as defined in said contracts, for health insurance program as set forth in paragraph A.
- C. 1. The Board will pay for dental insurance at the rates it paid during 2000-2001. The employees will be responsible for paying the rates they paid in 2000-2001 as well. Any increase in premiums will be shared by the Board paying 50% of the increase and the employees paying 50% of the increase. Employees payments will be by means of payroll deductions.
 - 2. New employees (hired after July 1, 1995) will receive dental benefits for employee only until they have been employed for three consecutive years plus one day, at which time they will be eligible for family coverage on the same basis as other Unit employees.
- D. New employees who remain in the employ of the Board for a period of two (2) months and work a minimum of twenty (20) hours per week will be enrolled by the Board in above health and dental insurance programs as of the beginning of the third month, provided that they apply to the Board for said coverage in the beginning of the first month.
- E. For each employee who remains in the employ of the Board for the full school year, the Board shall continue to provide the above health and dental insurance coverage until the following August 31. When necessary, premium payments on behalf of employees shall be made to assure uninterrupted participation and coverage.
- F. Retiring employees will be covered thirty (30) days after the date of retirement. Anyone whose employment is terminated and who has not been employed for a full year will be covered for thirty (30) days after the termination of employment.
- G. Any employee granted a leave of absence without pay may continue coverage for a period of four (4) months following the end of the month when his/her name was removed from the payroll. The first month will be paid by the Board of Education. For the second, third and fourth months, the employee must pay the Board of Education the total premium required.
- The Board will provide a prescription plan for employees only and will pay for prescription insurance at the rates it paid during 2000-2001. Employees will

be responsible for paying the rates they paid in 2000-2001 as well. Any increase in premiums will be shared by the Board paying 50% of the increase and the employees paying 50% of the increase. Employees' payments will be made by means of payroll deductions. The co-pay provisions and all other provisions of the prescription plan will remain as existed in the previous contract.

- 2. New employees (hired after July 1, 1995) will not receive prescription coverage until having completed three years and one day of consecutive employment.
- I. To the extent required by law, the Board will pay the premiums for health benefits, dental benefits and prescription benefits for any employees on leave under the terms of the Family Leave Act. Where employee contributions are required for any of the above insurance, the employee will continue to be responsible for his/her contributory share.

ARTICLE XVI - EVALUATIONS

All non-probationary employees shall be evaluated at lease once during each year of this Agreement. Such evaluation shall be in writing and shall be retained in the employee's permanent file.

ARTICLE XVII - MISCELLANEOUS

- A. The Board shall make available to the Association, upon request and without charge, data relative to the administration of this Agreement.
- B. The Association agrees that during the term of this Agreement it will not authorize or cause any illegal actions by the Association or members directed against the Board of Education.
- C. The Board agrees that it will not lock out employees in the bargaining unit during the term of the Agreement.
- D. Nothing herein shall be construed to limit or restrict the parties in their right to seek and obtain such judicial relief as they may be entitled to under the law in the event of a breach of the provision contained herein.
- E. No employee shall be required to use his/her own vehicle in the specific performance of his/her duties on the job (excluding transportation from work site to work site).
- F. Minor Discipline
 - Employees found to have committed the following offenses will be subject to the penalties as enumerated below:

- 1. Smoking in school facilities or on a school vehicle \$25 fine per offense.
- 2. Failure to lock up or secure doors, windows, etc. which results in call in of another employee Actual cost of overtime of employee called in.
- 3. Leaving early without permission loss of wages for time involved plus one (1) day's suspension without pay.
- 4. Employees found to have been violating work rules with the exception of uniform violations, district policies and/or procedures, safety rules, or directives from a person who has supervisory authority over buildings and grounds employees may be subject to a suspension without pay by the Superintendent of Schools not to exceed five work days. No suspension will be authorized unless the reason for said suspension is based on facts that are reasonably believed to be true by the Superintendent, and further, no actions of this type will be taken for any reasons that are arbitrary and capricious.
- 5. The imposition of these penalties in no way restricts the Board from considering additional actions concerning a person's employment in the event the Board feels such actions are warranted.
- G. An employee shall have the right to review his/her personnel folder upon a 24 hour request. The employee shall be allowed to copy information in his/her personnel file. Any employee shall receive a copy of any information placed in his/her personnel file.
- H. The Board will annually provide up to \$3,000 to be used for reimbursement of program cost or registration fees for courses, training seminars, etc. that the Board deems beneficial to employees in the performance of their jobs in the school district. Employees must submit requests to attend such programs to the Business Administrator for his/her recommendation and subsequently to the Superintendent for approval. The decision of the Business Administrator to recommend or the Superintendent to approve will be discretionary and not subject to the grievance procedure. No employee shall receive reimbursement or registration costs in excess of \$300 in any one year. The Board, through the Superintendent, shall have the right to verify satisfactory completion of any program, course or seminar before paying any amounts under this provision and shall be the sole judge of what constitutes satisfactory completion. The annual allotment shall be disbursed to employees at end of year who have taken training courses that cost more than the one year per person allotment.
- 1. The Board will pay the cost of required training classes which employees are approved to attend to maintain proper certifications for AHERA, Confined Space or other job related functions. Employees will be released from regular job responsibilities to attend these classes, but no overtime will be paid unless the

- actual time spent at the attendance of these classes exceeds the normal length of the employees work day.
- J. Any criticism of an employee by a person who has supervisory authority over unit employees shall not take place in front of students, parents, or members of the general public.
- K. The Board shall establish a Custodial/Maintenance Safety Committee to discuss safety issues for the unit. The Committee shall consist of one custodian from the secondary school (High School and Middle School), one custodian from the Elementary Schools, one grounds person and one maintenance person. The Committee shall also consist of up to three (3) persons from administration. The Committee shall meet three (3) times per year. The meeting shall not exceed one hour in duration. Committee members shall be paid a stipend of thirty (\$30) dollars per meeting.

ARTICLE XVIII - COMPENSATION

A. The following salaries shall be paid effective July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2010:

Salary Guides for Nutley Custodians/Maintenance/Groundsmen 2007/2008

Step	cust/grds	elem.hd.	m.s.hd.	grds.fore. h.s.hd.	asst.main	maint.
3	28700	31500	33500	35000	33500	33600
4	29700	32500	34500	36000	34500	34600
5	30700	33500	35500	37000	35500	35600
6	31700	34500	36500	38000	36500	36600
7	32700	35500	37500	39000	37500	37600
8	33700	36500	38500	40000	38500	39100
9	35700	38500	40500	42000	39500	41100
10	37700	41000	42500	44500	40500	43600
11	39700	43500	45000	47000	42500	46600
12	41700	46500	47500	50500	44500	48600
13	44200	48400	51500	54000	47500	51600
14	50565	55065	55565	57865	51965	58265

Longevity: After 10 years service - \$1,400 above guide

After 12 years service - 1,700 above guide

After 17 years service - 2,000 above guide

The longevity stipend shall be implemented on the employee's anniversary date, to be effective on the first of the month if employment commenced during the first fifteen (15) days of the month, or the first day of the following month if employment commenced during the second fifteen (sixteen) days of the month.

Salary Guides for Nutley Custodians/Maintenance/Groundsmen

2008/2009

Step	cust/grds	elem.hd.	m.s.hd.	grds.fore. h.s.hd.	asst.main	maint.
3	28980	31700	33700	35200	33700	33800
4	29980	32700	34700	36200	34700	34800
5	30980	33700	35700	37200	35700	35800
6	31980	34700	36700	38200	36700	36800
7	32980	35700	37700	39200	37700	37800
8	33980	36700	38700	40200	38700	39300
9	35980	38700	40700	42200	39700	41300
10	37980	41200	42700	44700	40700	43800
11	39980	43700	45200	47200	42700	46800
12	41980	46700	47700	50700	44700	48800
13	44630	48600	51700	54200	47700	51800
14	52565	57065	57565	59865	53965	60265

Longevity: After 10 years service - \$ 1,400 above guide

After 12 years service - 1,700 above guide After 17 years service - 2,000 above guide

The longevity stipend shall be implemented on the employee's anniversary date, to be effective on the first of the month if employment commenced during the first fifteen (15) days of the month, or the first day of the following month if employment commenced during the second fifteen (sixteen) days of the month.

Salary Guides for Nutley Custodians/Maintenance/Groundsmen 2009/2010

Step	cust/grds	elem.hd.	m.s.hd.	grds.fore. h.s.hd.	asst.main	maint.
3	29025	31800	33800	35300	33800	33900
4	30025	32800	34800	36300	34800	34900
5	31025	33800	35800	37300	35800	35900
6	32025	34800	36800	38300	36800	36900
7	33025	35800	37800	39300	37800	37900
8	34025	36800	38800	40300	38800	39400
9	36025	38800	40800	42300	39800	41400
10	38025	41300	42800	44800	40800	43900
11	40025	43800	45300	47300	42800	46900
12	42025	46800	47800	50800	44800	48900
13	44675	48700	51800	54300	48800	51900
14	54565	59065	59565	61865	55965	62265

Longevity: After 10 years service - \$ 1,400 above guide

After 12 years service - 1,700 above guide After 17 years service - 2,000 above guide

The longevity stipend shall be implemented on the employee's anniversary date, to be effective on the first of the month if employment commenced during the first fifteen (15) days of the month, or the first day of the following month if employment commenced during the second fifteen (sixteen) days of the month.

ARTICLE XIX - SALARY PLACEMENT; IMPLEMENTATION: STIPENDS: LONGEVITY

- A. Initial placement on the salary guide is to be determined by the Board of Education upon recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools.
- Employees regularly assigned a day shift who are temporarily assigned to a night shift shall be paid the night shift differential from the start of the assignment.
 - 2. The night shift shall be defined as any shift which starts after 2:00 p.m.
- C. Employees regularly assigned to the night shift who are temporarily assigned to a day shift shall retain their night shift differential rate of pay, however, if the day shift assignment lasts for more than ninety days, and is not made for the purpose of replacing an employee who is on sick leave or other approved leave and is expected to return to work, then the night shift differential shall cease to be paid.
- D. The regular work week shall consist of five (5) consecutive days, Monday through Friday.
 - 1. Employees hired prior to July 1, 1992 who are assigned to the night shift, shall receive a 10% night shift differential to a maximum of \$3,700.
 - 2. Employees hired after July 1, 1992 who are assigned to the night shift shall receive a night differential of \$2,500.
 - 3. Employees hired after July 1, 2001 who are assigned to the night shift shall receive a night shift differential of \$2,000.
- F. 1. All employees who possess a Black Seal license shall receive a stipend of \$500 per year.
 - 2. When Black Seal license is acquired during the year, the stipend shall be prorated.
 - 3. The Board shall maintain a record of all Black Seal licenses in the district and shall notify employees of their expiration dates and reimburse the employee for the cost of license renewal upon the proper submission of a Board of Education youcher.
 - 4. The Board shall pay, to a maximum of \$150, for all course-related expenses (i.e., tuition, books, materials) for any employee who is enrolled for a Black Seal license. Failure to obtain a license within two (2) years shall require the employee to reimburse the Board.
 - 5. All Firemen shall receive a stipend of \$550 per year. Any fireman who

received a higher stipend under the previous collective bargaining agreement shall continue to receive the higher stipend until his/her separation or retirement from the District These stipends are in addition to the Black Seal stipend. It is further understood that one weekend boiler check, as necessary, is compensated as part of these stipends.

- G. The assistant grounds foreman shall receive a stipend of \$750 per year.
- H. Head of the night shift shall receive a stipend of \$750 per year.
- 1. Employees who are temporarily assigned to work in a higher job classification shall receive the higher rate of pay commencing on the fourth (4) consecutive day of such assignment. The Board shall not replace an assigned employee in higher job classification in order to avoid the higher rate of pay to the employee. If any employee reaches the higher rate of pay category, then the pay shall be retroactive to the first day of employment in the higher job classification.
 - 2. Days when school is closed do not count towards consecutive days served.
 - 3. An employee working in a higher grade assignment who has already qualified for a higher rate of pay pursuant to the first paragraph of this Article and whose assignment is interrupted by a school vacation or holiday and whose assignment continues otherwise uninterrupted in the higher grade assignment, shall receive higher grade pay for the full period so assigned.
 - 4. Employee sick days, personal days or vacation days do not count in accruing the four (4) consecutive days required, nor shall any employee receive a higher grade of pay when he is absent due to illness, personal reasons or vacation.
 - 5. Where an employee's absence due to illness, bereavement, personal business or vacation interrupts a higher grade assignment, and on the employee's return he is immediately reassigned to the higher grade assignment, he shall continue to receive pay at the higher grade until the conclusion of the higher grade assignment.
- J. Present employees who are qualified and designated to perform asbestos operation and maintenance activities pursuant to AHERA, and other employees who become qualified and are designated to perform AHERA operation and maintenance activities shall receive an annual stipend of \$450.
- K. Present employees who are qualified and designated to perform confined space operation and maintenance activities shall receive an annual stipend of \$300.

ARTICLE XX - SEPARABILITY AND SAVINGS

Each and every clause of this Agreement shall be deemed separable from each and every other clause of this Agreement to the extent that in the event any clause or clauses shall be finally determined to be in violation of any law, then in such event, such clause or clauses, to the extent that any may be in violation shall be deemed of no force and effect and unenforceable, without impairing the validity and enforceability of the rest of the Agreement, including any and all provisions of the remainder of any clause, sentence or paragraph in which offending language may appear.

ARTICLE XXI - NON-DISCRIMINATION

- A. The Board and the Association agree that there shall be no discrimination against any employee because of sex, age, nationality, race, religion, marital status, political affiliation or union membership, or lack thereof.
- B. The Board and the Association agree that all employees covered under this Agreement have the right without fear of penalty or reprisal to form, join, and assist any employee organization or to refrain from any such activity. There shall be no discrimination by the Board or the Association against any employee because of the employee's membership or non-membership or activity or non-activity in the Association.

ARTICLE XXII - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- A. The Board of Education hereby retains and reserves unto itself without limitation all powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities covered upon and vested in it prior to the signing of this Agreement by the Laws and Constitution of the State of New Jersey and the United States, including but not limiting the generality of the foregoing, the following rights:
 - The executive management and administrative control of the Board and its properties and facilities and activities of its employees by utilizing personnel methods and means of the most appropriate and efficient manner possible as may from time to time be determined by the Board.
 - 2. To make rules of procedure and conduct, to use improved methods and equipment, to determine work schedules and shifts, to decide the number of employees needed for any particular time, and to be in sole charge of the quality and quantity of the work required.
 - 3. The right of management to make such reasonable rules and regulations as it may from time to time deem best for purposes of maintaining order, safety, and/or the effective operation of the Board after advance notice thereof to the employees to require compliance by the employees is recognized.
 - 4. To hire all employees, to promote, transfer, assign or retain employees in positions within the Board.

- 5. To suspend, demote, discharge or take any other appropriate disciplinary action against any employees.
- To lay off employees in the event of a lack of work or funds, or under conditions where continuation of such work would be inefficient and nonproductive.
- 7. The Board reserves the right with regard to all other conditions of employment not reserved to make such changes as it deems desirable and necessary for the efficient and effective operation of the Board.
- B. In the exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities of the Board, the adoption of policies, rules, regulations and practices and the furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith, shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement, and then only to the extent such specific and express terms thereof are in conformance with the Constitution and laws of New Jersey and of the United States.
- C. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict the Board of its rights, responsibilities and authority under any national, state, county or local laws or regulations.

ARTICLE XXIII - FULLY BARGAINED AGREEMENT

This agreement represents and incorporates the complete and final understanding and settlement by the parties, of all bargainable issues which were or could have been the subject of negotiations. During the term of this Agreement, neither party will be required to negotiate with respect to any such matter, whether or not covered by this Agreement, and whether or not within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both parties at the time they negotiated or signed this Agreement.

ARTICLE XXIV - ASSOCIATION RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES

- A. 1. Whenever any representative of the Association or any employee participates during working hours in mutually scheduled negotiations, grievance proceedings, conferences or meetings, she/he shall suffer no loss in pay.
 - 2. Employees who are duly elected representatives of the Association Executive Board and/or Representative Council shall be permitted to attend not more than two (2) Association meetings of the Executive Board and Representative Council per month. Day shift employees shall be excused for a maximum of one hour per meeting, and night shift employees shall be excused for whatever time the meeting is in session. In the event that the Association holds an emergency meeting which requires the attendance of said duly elected representatives, the President of the Association shall notify the Business Administrator, who shall permit the duly elected representatives

noted above to attend the emergency meeting(s). In all cases, employees who are representative of the Executive Board and/or Representative Council must notify their immediate supervisor at least one day in advance of the scheduled meetings when he/she will notify the immediate supervisor as soon as possible prior to the emergency meeting(s),

- B. The Association and its representatives shall be permitted to use school buildings at all reasonable hours for meetings. The principal of the building in question shall be notified in advance of the time and place of such meetings.
- C. The Association shall be permitted to use school facilities and equipment, including typewriters, mimeographing machines, other duplicating equipment, calculating machines, when such equipment is not otherwise in use. The Association shall pay for the reasonable cost of all materials and supplies incident to such use.
- D. All day-shift employees will be released at 3:25 p.m. the day of the annual EAN meeting for the purpose of attending the EAN meeting. Night-shift employees will be released so long as each building has the coverage of at least one (1) buildings and grounds employee, if this is determined to be necessary by the Secretary/Business Administrator. Night-shift employees who are released to attend this meeting must report back to work at the conclusion of the meeting or by 5:15 p.m., whichever is sooner.

ARTICLE XXV - DURATION OF AGREEMENT

A. The provisions of this Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2007 and shall remain in full force and effect until June 30, 2010, subject to the right of the Board and Association to negotiate for a modification of this Agreement as provided for in Article II of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be signed by their respective presidents, attested by their respective secretaries, at the day and year first above written.

BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE TOWNSHIP OF NUTLEY

Sal Olivo, President

Robert A. Green, Jr., Secretary

EDUCATION ASSOCIATION OF NUTLEY

Phillip Siculietano, President

il Sorensen, Secretary

CAFETERIA

2008-2011

AGREEMENT

Between

THE NUTLEY BOARD OF EDUCATION

and

CAFETERIA EMPLOYEES

2008 - 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE
ARTICLE I	Sick Leave	1
ARTICLE II	Temporary Leaves of Absence	1
ARTICLE III	Work Year	3
ARTICLE IV	Insurance	4
ARTICLE V	Other Benefits	4
ARTICLE VI	Salaries	6
ARTICLE VII	Duration	7
Appendix A	Salary Rates	A-1

ARTICLE I

SICK LEAVE

Sick leave is defined as leave taken because of personal disability due to illness or injury or because the employee has been excluded from school by the district medical inspector as a result of a contagious disease in the employee's immediate household. (Board Policy #418/4432).

Every employee is entitled to ten (10) sick days per year which are computed at the rate of one per month. Sick days accumulate from year to year with no maximum limit.

The Board has the right to require of an employee claiming sick leave pay sufficient proof, including a physician's certification, of the employee's illness or disability.

Any employee who retires according to the rules of the Division of Pensions (not including vesting) and who has been employed at least twelve (12) years in the Nutley School District will receive \$35.00 per day for each unused sick day accumulated up to a maximum of 135 days (\$4,725). The amount will be paid to the employee after the effective date of retirement.

ARTICLE II

TEMPORARY LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Bereavement Leave

- 1. In the case of the death of a member of the immediate family (spouse, child, mother, father, sister, brother, father-in-law, mother-in-law or any relative domiciled in the employee's residence), the employee will be permitted leave time not to exceed five (5) working days.
- 2. In the case of a death of a grandparent, nephew, niece, uncle, aunt, sister-in-law, brother-in-law not domiciled in the same residence, the employee will be permitted one (1) day's leave on the day of the funeral.
- 3. Bereavement leave days do not count against other personal leave days that are available to employees.

B. Personal Leave

- 1. A total of five days (5) personal leave without deduction of salary during the school year may be granted by the Secretary/Business Administrator to an employee. Employees hired after July 1, 1993 shall be eligible to receive up to three (3) personal days per year during the first three (3) years of employment. Eligibility for five (5) personal days for employees hired during the year will not occur until September 1 of the fourth (4th) year of employment.
- Except in cases of emergency, the employee must submit a request for personal leave to the Secretary/Business Administrator at least three (3) days prior to the date of requested leave, if possible. The Secretary/Business Administrator will provide a written notice of approval or disapproval for the requested day(s).
- 3. In an emergency situation, the employee is to notify their immediate supervisor by telephone that he/she will not be reporting to work and explain the reason. The immediate supervisor will advise the Secretary/Business Administrator. When the employee returns to work, he/she must complete the regular personal leave form and submit it to the Secretary/Business Administrator for consideration.
- 4. Personal leave days may be granted for the following reasons:
 - a. Illness in the immediate family.
 - b. Death of a close friend or relative not covered in section on bereavement leave (1 day).
 - c. Business appointment (house closing, court appearance, motor vehicle office visit, etc.).
 - d. Household emergency.
 - e. Marriage (1 day).
 - f. Religious holiday.
 - g. Personal to employee (1 day).
 - At the conclusion of each year, unused personal days are converted to sick days and added to the employee's accumulated sick leave.
- C. Jury Duty If an employee is called to serve on a jury, he/she shall present the notification from the court to the Secretary/Business Administrator and request that the jury duty be performed at a time when school is not in session. If the request to serve jury duty at a time school is not in session is denied by the court, the employee will be compensated for the normal work time missed.

D. Other Temporary Leaves - Other temporary leaves of absence may be granted by the Secretary/Business Administrator for good reason. The decision not to grant additional leave days shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE III

WORK YEAR

- A. In addition to pay for days actually worked, employees will be paid for six (6) holidays each year. Employees at the elementary schools and the middle school will be paid for a minimum of 188 days (including holidays) each year. Employees at the high school will be paid for a minimum of 185 days (including holidays) each year. A decision by the Board of Education to reduce the school calendar will not affect the minimum number of days for which employees will be paid, however, it may affect the number of days that are actually worked. Elementary and middle school employees will actually work no more than 185 days, and high school employees will actually work no more than 182 days.
- B. Overtime Pay Overtime, which is computed at 1 ½ times the normal hourly rate will be paid for any evening, weekend or school holiday work. Additional assigned time spent prior to or after the normal work hours will be paid at straight time, unless the additional time assigned results in an employee working more than forty (40) hours in a week. In this case, overtime will be paid for any hours worked above forty (40).
- C. Non-Serving Days During the school year, there may be days scheduled on which school lunches are not served to pupils. On these days, employees are expected to report for work, as usual, and perform whatever work-related tasks may be assigned by their immediate supervisor. In the event that employees are dismissed early, they will still be paid for their normal amount of contracted hours.
- D. Work Hours Each employee will be contracted for a fixed number of hours for each day worked. The reporting and departure times will vary among employees depending on the school and their respective duties and the Board's assessment of how best to deploy its personnel. The starting and ending times will normally be the same each day, however, there may be some occasions where these are modified to reflect different school schedules or activities (such as testing).

ARTICLE IV

INSURANCE

- A. Health For employees hired prior to July 1, 2005, pursuant to the rules and regulations of the NJ State Health Benefits Commission, Health Insurance will remain as existed in 2004-05. The Board will pay the full premium for employees' and for dependents' coverage at a rate no greater than the cost of the traditional plan. Any employee contribution will only be effective if it applies to other Board employees who qualify for health benefits. For employees hired on or after July 1, 2005, the Board will pay the full premium for the employee only. The employee will pay any additional cost for dependent coverage.
- B. Dental For employees hired prior to July 1, 2005, the Dental plan will remain the same as existed in 2004-05. The Board will pay the premium costs it paid in 2004-05 plus 50% of any increase in premiums for each year of the agreement. The employees will pay the premium costs they paid in 2004-05 plus 50% of any increase in premiums for each year of the agreement. Any employee hired between September 1, 1996 and June 30, 2005 will receive employee-only coverage for their first three years of employment, after which they will be entitled to family coverage in the same manner as cafeteria employees hired prior to September 1, 1996. Employees hired on or after July 1, 2005 will be required to pay the entire premium for any Dental coverage selected.
- C. Prescription For employees hired prior to July 1, 2005, the Prescription plan will remain the same as existed in 2004-05. The Board will pay the premium costs it paid in 2004-05 plus 50% of any increase in premiums for each year of the agreement. The employees will pay the premium costs they paid 2004-05 plus 50% of any increase in premiums for each year of the agreement. Co-pay amounts may be increased, though not more than once per year, nor shall the co-pay amounts be greater than paid by other Board employees. Employees hired between September 1, 1996 and June 30, 2005 shall not receive prescription coverage until they have completed three (3) full years of employment. Employees hired on or after July 1, 2005 will be required to pay the entire premium for any prescription coverage selected.
- D. Individuals employed on a part-time basis as of June 30, 2005 shall be eligible for all contract benefits based on their original date of hire if they become full-time employees.

ARTICLE V

OTHER BENEFITS

A. Clothing

- 1. Employees will be supplied with five (5) uniforms and two (2) pairs of shoes at the Board's expense in each year of this agreement. In lieu of the two (2) pairs of shoes the Board will, at the option of the employee, supply up to \$100.00 reimbursement for shoes purchased by the employee each year upon submission of a voucher.
- 2. Employees will receive a uniform cleaning allowance of \$50 per year.
- B. Coffee Break Employees will be entitled to one (1), fifteen (15) minute coffee break during the morning hours of their work shift.
- C. Seniority In the event of a reduction in the number of employees, layoffs will be based on total time of employment in the district, however, an employee will not be permitted to displace a less senior employee who works in a higher Job Group. If a higher Job Group position is eliminated, the affected worker(s) will be ranked against the other general cafeteria employees and normal seniority provisions shall prevail (last hired-first fired).
- D. Assignment Upgrade The following Job Groups are hereby recognized:
 - 1. Elementary School Assistant Manager; General Cafeteria Worker
 - High School Assistant Head Cook; Middle School Assistant Head Cook
 - 3. Elementary School Manager
 - 4. High School Head Cook
 - 5. Middle School Manager

If an employee is temporarily assigned to a higher Job Group as a result of another employee's absence, the reassigned employee will receive compensation at the higher of their current rate or the rate of the lowest paid employee permanently assigned to the higher Job Group. Any temporary change of rate will be effective as of the third consecutive day in the higher group assignment, and this shall continue until the temporary assignment ends. However, the employee being paid for a temporary assignment in a higher group shall not receive higher pay for any day they do not actually work (sick days, personal days, etc.).

- E. Substitutes When an employee is absent, all contractual employees, to the extent possible, will be contacted to replace the absent employee before a substitute is contacted.
- F. Payment of Longevity Upon completion of required years of service, an employee shall be immediately entitled to payment for longevity as listed in ARTICLE VI. If the employee's anniversary occurs between the first and fifteenth day of the month, they shall be paid a pro-rated portion of their longevity entitlement for the entire month. Employees, whose anniversary occurs between the sixteenth and the end of the month, shall be entitled to a pro-rated longevity payment at the beginning of the following month.

ARTICLE VI

SALARIES

A. Hourly Rates of Pay – Standard hourly rates of pay are hereby established for individuals employed as of the date of execution of this contract according to Appendix A.

New hires will be compensated at an hourly rate comparable to rates paid to individuals with similar experience, working in similar jobs in Essex County, New Jersey. Those hired with starting dates between July 1 and December 31, will be eligible for a wage rate increase of \$0.60/hr. on the next and each successive July 1 within the term of this agreement. Those hired with starting dates between January 1 and June 30, will be eligible for a wage rate increase of \$0.60/hr. on the second July 1, within the term of this agreement, following their start date.

B. Longevity Bonuses – Extra compensation for longevity will be paid according to the following:

2008-2009

After 10 years service - \$1325 per year above standard After 15 years service - \$1550 per year above standard

<u>2009-2010</u>

After 10 years service - \$1325 per year above standard After 15 years service - \$1550 per year above standard

2010-2011

After 10 years service - \$1325 per year above standard After 15 years service - \$1550 per year above standard

ARTICLE VII

DURATION

This agreement shall be in effect from July 1, 2008 - June 30, 2011.

Ву:	Date:
Ву:	Date:
BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE TOWNSHIP	
OF NUTLEY	
By: SAL OLIVO , President	Date: <u>3-24-08</u>
	9 2
ROBERT A. GREEN, JR., Secretary	Date: 3-24-2608

The following individuals, by affixing their signatures below, hereby acknowledge that:

- They have received a copy of the "AGREEMENT Between THE NUTLEY BOARD OF EDUCATION and CAFETERIA WORKERS 2008 2011" (including its Appendix A).
- They have read the agreement (including its Appendix A).
- They agree to its terms and conditions.

		Delon Sporte :	3-19-08
Assunta Capalbo	Date	Debra Ippolito	Date
Carmelina D'Angelo	3~17~08 Date	Liloueus Louis (elli 3-1 Filomena Iannitelli	7-08 Date
Past Janazasso Rose Faragasso	3-19-2009 Date	Marion Nitti	Date 7/0
Doza Everp Dora Farro	Date	Susan Pero	Date
Mole Gerrano da Ferraro	Date	Pierina Trama	Date
Carol Follet Carol Follet	<u>3/18/0</u> 8 Date	Christine Rizzi	-19-08 Date
Marianne Franks	Date		

NUTLEY BOARD OF EDUCATION SCHEDULE OF HOURLY RATES OF PAY 2008 - 2011

				_	2008	3 - 2	011 Cor	ntra	ct
	Start	Job	007-08	2	008-09		009-10	2	010-11
<u>Employee</u>	<u>Date</u>	Group	<u>Rate</u>		<u>Rate</u>		Rate		<u>Rate</u>
Capalbo, Assunta	9/1/1987	3	\$ 17.62	\$	18.22	\$	18.82	\$	19.42
D'Angelo, Carmelina	2/1/2003	1	\$ 14.00	\$	14.60	\$	15.20	\$	15.80
Faragasso, Rose	9/1/2000	1	\$ 14.50	\$	15.10	\$	15.70	\$	16.30
Farro, Dora	11/16/1999	1	\$ 14.50	\$	15.10	\$	15.70	\$	16.30
Ferraro, Ida	1/3/1985	5	\$ 20.88	\$	21.48	\$	22.08	\$	22.68
Follet, Carol	10/2/1995	2	\$ 17.37	\$	17.97	\$	18.57	\$	19.17
Franks, Marianne	9/1/1986	1	\$ 16.61	\$	17.21	\$	17.81	\$	18.41
lannitelli, Filomena	9/1/1988	2	\$ 17.37	\$	17.97	\$	18.57	\$	19.17
Ippolito, Debra	9/1/1986	1	\$ 16.61	\$	17.21	\$	17.81	\$	18.41
Nitti, Marion	5/1/1990	1	\$ 16.61	\$	17.21	\$	17.81	\$	18.41
Pero, Susan	9/1/1999	1	\$ 14.50	\$	15.10	\$	15.70	\$	16.30
Rizzi, Christine	10/8/1997	3	\$ 17.62	\$	18.22	\$	18.82	\$	19.42
Trama, Pierina	1/19/1984	1	\$ 16.61	\$	17.21	\$	17.81	\$	18.41
	÷		214.80		222.60		230.40		238.20

1 RANS PORTATION 2008-2011

AGREEMENT

Between

THE NUTLEY BOARD OF EDUCATION

and

PUPIL TRANSPORTATION EMPLOYEES

2008 - 2011

ARTICLE I

SICK LEAVE

Sick leave is defined as leave taken because of personal disability due to illness or injury or because the employee has been excluded from school by the district medical inspector as a result of a contagious disease in the employee's immediate household. (Board Policy # 418/4432)

Every employee is entitled to ten (10) sick days per year, which are computed at the rate of one per month. Sick days accumulate from year to year with no maximum limit.

The Board has the right to require of an employee claiming sick leave pay sufficient proof, including a physician's certification, of the employee's illness or disability.

Any employee who retires according to the rules of the Division of Pensions (not including vesting) and who has been employed at least ten (10) years in the Nutley School District will receive \$45.00 per day for each unused sick day accumulated up to a maximum of 125 days (\$5,625). This amount will be paid to the employee after the effective date of retirement. If an employee, aged 60 years or over, who has been employed in the Nutley School district for at least ten (10) years should die while under contract, the current rate of pay for sick days up to 125 days will be paid to their estate.

ARTICLE II

TEMPORARY LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Bereavement Leave

- 1. In the case of the death of a member of the immediate family (spouse, child, mother, father, sister, brother, father-in-law, mother-in-law or any relative domiciled in the employee's residence), the employee will be permitted leave time not to exceed five (5) working days.
- 2. In the case of a death of a grandparent, nephew, niece, uncle, aunt, sister-in-law, brother-in-law not domiciled in the same residence, the employee will be permitted one (1) day's leave on the day of the funeral.
- 3. Bereavement leave days do not count against other personal leave days that are available to employees.

B. Personal Leave

1. A total of five days (5) personal leave without deduction of salary during The school year may be granted by the Business Administrator/Board Secretary to

an employee. Employees hired after July 1, 1993 shall be eligible to receive up to three (3) personal days per year during the first three (3) years of employment. Eligibility for five (5) personal days for employees hired during the year will not occur until September 1 of the fourth (4th) year of employment.

- 2. Except in cases of emergency, the employee must submit a request for personal leave to the Business Administrator/Board Secretary at least three (3) days prior to the date of requested leave, if possible. The Business Administrator/Board Secretary will provide a written notice of approval or disapproval for the requested days(s).
- 3. In an emergency situation, the employee is to notify their immediate supervisor by telephone that he/she will not be reporting to work and explain the reason. The immediate supervisor will advise the Business Administrator/Board Secretary. When the employee returns to work, he/she must complete the regular personal leave form and submit it to the Business Administrator/Board Secretary for consideration.
- 4. Personal leave days may be granted for the following reasons:
 - a. Illness in the immediate family.
 - b. Death of a close friends or relative not covered in section on bereavement leave. (1 day)
 - c. Business appointment. (house closing, court appearance, motor vehicle office visit, etc.)
 - d. Household emergency.
 - e. Marriage. (1 day)
 - f. Religious holiday.
 - g. Personal to staff member (1 absence only)
- 5. At the conclusion of each year, unused personal days are converted to sick days and added to the employee's accumulated sick leave.
- C. Jury Duty If an employee is called to serve on a jury, he/she shall present the notification from the court to the Business Administrator/Board Secretary and request that the jury duty be performed at a time when school is not in session. If the request to serve jury duty at a time school is not in session is denied by the court, the employee will be compensated for the normal work time missed.
- D. Other Temporary Leaves Other temporary leaves of absence may be granted by the Business Administrator/Board Secretary for good reason. The decision not to grant additional leave days shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE III

WORK YEAR

- A. The normal work year for employees will be on days that bus routes operate between September 1 June 30. Employees who work beyond days assigned for route transportation will be assigned on an "as needed" basis. Except as otherwise noted, employees will be paid only for days on which they actually work.
- B. Employees will be paid for designated holidays. There will be eleven (11) designated holidays. These holidays are as follows: Labor Day, Thanksgiving, day after Thanksgiving, Christmas Eve, Christmas Day, day after Christmas, New Year's Eve, New Year's Day, Washington's Birthday (aka President's Day), Good Friday and Memorial Day. An employee, who works on any designated holiday, will be paid overtime in addition to receiving pay for the holiday.
- C. When route assignments are canceled as a result of inclement weather or other emergency reasons, employees will be paid for the average number of hours normally worked.
- D. 1. Overtime Overtime pay, which is computed at 1 1/2 times the normal hourly rate is paid to any employee who works more than 8 hours on any day or more than 40 hours per week. Overtime is also paid for any work on weekends or paid holidays. In the event that a scheduled overtime activity for Saturday or Sunday is canceled on the day of the activity; the driver will receive two (2) hours compensation.
 - 2. Overtime for school activities and events will be voluntary insofar as is possible. Overtime assignments will be posted and offered to contracted employees before any assignments are offered to substitute personnel.
- E. Drivers will receive compensation at their regular rate for actual route set-up time, not to exceed two (2) hours.
- F. Employees will be paid compensation for the following duties, so long as the duty has been authorized by the Transportation Coordinator: dry runs, washing of buses, deliveries, pre-trip safety check(15 minutes-drivers only), gas fill-up. These duties must be noted on the time card of the employee,
- G. Employees will receive a maximum of 4 hours pay up to a maximum of (5) five days per school year when routes are cancelled the day or night before because of student (s) illness. However, the administrator reserves the right to call the driver into work or perform any other tasks or responsibilities for the regularly scheduled workday.

ARTICLE IV

PROBATIONARY PERIOD

- A. The first ninety (90) calendar days of employment for all new employees shall be considered a probationary period.
- B. During the aforementioned probationary period, the Board may discharge a new employee for any reason whatsoever. The Board shall have no responsibility to re-employ a probationary employee discharged during the probationary period.

ARTICLE V

INSURANCE

- A. Health The Board will provide all full-time employees with the health insurance coverage that is available to all other full-time employees. The Board will pay the full premium for employees and dependent coverages for the duration of this agreement. New employees will not be covered for a period of sixty (60) days. Employees hired after June 1, 2006 must select the Horizon Direct Access plan, unless the employee agrees to pay the difference in premium between the Direct Access plan and the Traditional plan through a payroll deduction. If the Board adopts a Section 125 plan allowing for the waiver of health insurance coverage in return for a cash payment, this agreement will be amended to include such provisions, including, but not limited to: amount of payment, waiver procedures, reinstatement of insurance. The payment amount will be the same as for other Board employees
- B. Dental The Dental plan will remain the same as existed in 2004-05. The employees will pay the premium costs they paid in 2004-05 plus 50% of any increase in premiums for each year of the agreement. In addition, any employee hired after September 1, 1996 will receive employee-only coverage for their first three years of employment, after which they will be entitled to family coverage in the same manner as other pupil transportation employees.
- C. Prescription The Prescription plan will remain the same as existed in 2004-05. The employees will pay the premium costs they paid in 2004-05 plus 50% of any increase in premiums for each year of the agreement. Co-pay amounts may be increased, though not more than once per year, nor shall the co-pay amounts be greater than paid by other Board employees. Employees hired after September 1, 1996 shall not receive prescription coverage until they have completed three (3) full years of employment. Employees hired after June 30, 2005 shall not be eligible to enroll in the prescription plan.

ARTICLE VI

OTHER BENEFITS

A. Clothing

- 1. During each year of this agreement, all employees shall receive one pair of shoes, the cost of which shall not exceed \$75.00.
- 2. a. All employees, upon request, shall receive one jacket during this agreement. Current employees will receive this during the first year; new employees will be eligible to receive this after three (3) months of employment.
- b. All employees, upon request, shall receive one zippered fleece jacket and one pullover sweatshirt during the first year of this agreement. New employees will be eligible to receive this after three (3) months of employment.
- c. The process of requesting and distributing the clothing noted above will be the responsibility of the Business Administrator/Board Secretary or their designee.
- B. Bus License The Board will reimburse employees for the CDL portion of their motor vehicle license.
- C. Physical Examinations Any physical examinations required by law or by the Board for employees will be at no cost to the employees, however, the Board has the right to designate the physician(s) who will perform these examinations. When employees are required to go for the required biennial physical examination, they will receive up to two (2) hours pay for travel and waiting time.
- D. Dependent Tuition Children of pupil transportation employees shall be permitted to attend classes in the Nutley Public Schools at 50% of the Board-established tuition rate, subject to the approval of the Superintendent of Schools.
- E. Employees who attend training workshops will be paid for the actual time of attendance at said workshops.
- F. 1. Any employee who is designated as a 12-month employee will be eligible for vacation. Eligible employees will receive two (2) weeks vacation after one full year of employment. After three (3) years, if the employee has been employed under a contract for at least six (6) years, vacation time will increase to three (3) weeks, otherwise vacation time will remain at two (2) weeks until six (6) years of employment have elapsed. After fifteen (15) years of employment, an employee will be entitled to four (4) weeks vacation. Years of employment means the whole number of years attained as of July 1 of each year.

- 2. Vacation shall normally be taken at times school is not in session with the approval of the Business Administrator. All days must be used by June 30 of each year.
- 3. In order to be eligible for vacation in any one year, employment must be for at least three (3) months after July 1 prior to date of resignation. Vacation will be prorated on the following basis: 25% for three (3) months; 50% for six (6) months; 75% for nine (9) months.
- G. Seniority- When route assignments become available prior to the beginning of the school year, or due to vacancy in a position prior to February 1 in any year, said assignment will be posted. If any current employees express a desire for the available assignment, the criteria for selection will be based on total length of employment in the school district as a transportation employee unless there are special circumstances. The final decision is to remain with the Transportation Coordinator.
- H. Perfect Attendance- Any employee who attends work on every scheduled workday of their work year shall be entitled to a two hundred dollar (\$200) U.S. savings bond for their perfect attendance. Excluded absences, if any, shall be at the sole discretion of the Superintendent of Schools whose decision shall be final and binding and not subject to appeal.

ARTICLE VII

SALARIES

- A. The total salary increase for each year of this agreement shall be 3.75% per year. The salary rates paid will be as shown in the schedule and list of employees and their respective rates that is attached to and made part of this agreement.
- B. The salary ranges for each position shall be as follows:

1.	2008-09 - Aide - Bus -	\$12.86-\$18.15 \$16.64-\$22.67
2.	2009-10 - Aide - Bus -	\$13.40-\$18.79 \$17.30-\$23.40
3.	2010-11 - Aide - Bus -	\$13.96-\$19.45 \$17.99-\$24.15

- C. Employees who are licensed to drive both vans and busses will receive the same rate of pay except as noted in paragraph D.
- D. Employees who drive a vehicle with a capacity of 30 or more will receive additional compensation when they are driving said vehicle. The additional compensation shall be \$1.00 per hour.

TRANSPORTATION SALARY SCHEDULE CURRENT EMPLOYEES 2008/2011

	07/08 Rate	08/09 Rate	09/10 Rate	10/11 Rate
<u>Drivers</u>				
	16.48	17.12	17.78	18.47
	16.80	17.45	18.12	18.82
	17.15	17.81	18.50	19.22
	17.74	18.44	19.16	19.91
	18.12	18.82	19.54	20.29
	20.08	20.82	21.58	22.37
	21.96	22.67	23.40	24.15
<u>Aides</u>				
	12.68	13.19	13.73	14.29
	13.47	14.01	14.58	15.17
	14.32	14.89	15.49	16.11
	14.56	15.15	15.77	16.42
	16.72	17.34	17.98	18.64
	17.53	18.15	18.79	19.45

E. Longevity payments will be as follows:

Ten years- \$1450

Fifteen years - \$1700

ARTICLE VIII

DURATION

This agreement shall be in effect from July 1, 2008 - June 30, 2011.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be signed by their respective officers or representatives, on the day and year as noted:

By: SO Dlun	By: Clessed
Sal Olivo, Board President	Charles Baker
Robert A. Green, Jr., Board Secretary	Angela Serio
DATE: 4/14/08	Joanne Masucci
	Joan Scoccimarro Joan Scoccimarro
	DATE: 4/7/08